FINAL
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION BOARD

CITY OF STAMFORD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 21, 2022

REGULAR MEETING

CONDUCTED VIA INTERNET AND CONFERENCE CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Gary H. Stone, Chairman
Joseph Todd Gambino, Member

Leigh Shemitz, Member

Laura Tessier, Member

David J. Kozlowski, Alternate Member

Thomas C. Romas, Alternate Member

Stephen Schneider, Alternate Member
MEMBERS NOT PRESENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

Robert Clausi, Executive Director
Courtney Fahan, OSS, Land Use Bureau

The meeting was called to order by Mr. Stone at 7:31 p.m.  Seated to vote for the meeting were Mr. Stone, Mr. Gambino, Dr. Shemitz, Ms. Tessier, and Mr. Schneider.
Mr. Stone introduced the first item on the agenda.

· MINUTES:
June 16, 2022 Regular Meeting Draft Minutes:

The Board considered the minutes of the June 16, 2022 Regular Meeting.  Members present and eligible to vote were Mr. Stone, Mr. Gambino, Dr. Shemitz, Ms. Tessier, Mr. Koslowski and Mr. Romas.
There were no comments or modifications recommended.

Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Ms. Tessier and second by Mr. Gambino, the Board voted to ACCEPT the Regular Meeting Minutes of June 16, 2022.


In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Shemitz, Tessier, Kozlowski


Opposed: None   
              Abstaining:
None   
   Not Voting:
Romas
APPLICATIONS & PERMITS:
Acceptances/Extensions/Withdrawals:
#2022-16 – 45 Mianus Road, Lot 1 – Bailey:  To install a whole house, diesel powered generator with built in tank proximate to wetlands and a watercourse on property situated within the drinking water supply watershed of the Mianus River. The property is situated along the northwest side of Mianus Road, 420 feet to the southwest of the intersection with Westover Road, and is identified as Lot 1, Account 000-4809, Card N-003, Map 107, Block 373, Zone RA-1 and is +1.45 acres.

#2022-17 – West Glen Drive over the Mianus River – City of Stamford:  Rehabilitation of a bridge proximate to wetlands and watercourses and within the special flood hazard area on property situated within the drinking water supply watershed of the Mianus River West Branch. The project area lies along West Glen Drive, approximately 200 feet west of the intersection of West Glen Drive and Westover Road, and is located in the general vicinity of properties having address of 30 and 29 West Glen Drive.

Discussion:
Mr. Stone acknowledged the receipt of the minimum information necessary to accept EPB Permit Application Nos. 2022-16 and 2022-17.
Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Dr. Shemitz and second by Ms. Tessier, the Board voted to ACCEPT EPB Permit Application Nos. 2022-16 and 2022-17.


In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Shemitz, Tessier, Schneider


Opposed: None   
              Abstaining:
None   
   Not Voting:
None
Action Items:

#2022-12 – 9 West Bank Lane – Lot 10 – Rob Frangione for Tagliavia:  To install a new septic system within a special flood hazard area on property situated within the drinking water supply watershed of the Mianus River. The property is situated along the east side of West Bank Lane, 85 feet to the north of the intersection with West Glen Drive, and is identified as Lot 10, Account 002-4426, Card E-002, Map 101, Block 373, Zone RA-1 and is +1.0262 acres.

In Attendance:
Rob Frangione, Professional Engineer, Frangione Engineering LLC  

Discussion:  A summary of the application offered by Mr. Clausi on behalf of Environmental Analyst Pam Fausty provided details of the project and impacts to the area from the work to be performed.  Mr. Clausi noted an engineering study has been completed which demonstrates the fill required for the septic system will not cause a rise in the 100-year flood level.  The excavation for compensatory storage that was proposed on the prior, withdrawn application is therefore no longer required, which in turn eliminates the need to clear trees proximate to the river. 
Rob Frangione, P.E., representing the owners, stated the proposed location of the septic has been determined to be the only feasible place for it to be installed on this site.  Mr. Frangione voiced no objection to the proposed conditions of approval listed in the Agenda Summary Report. 
Mr. Stone asked the Board if there were any questions or comments.
Mr. Kozlowski pointed out there are two sheds behind the house and recommended rewording proposed permit condition #13 to make it clear the unpermitted shed to be removed is the one adjacent to the bocce court near the southern property boundary. 
Hearing no further comment, Mr. Stone called for a motion from the Board. 

Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Ms. Tessier and second by Mr. Gambino, the Board voted to APPROVE EPB Permit No. 2022-12 with the 16 conditions outlined in the EPB Agenda Summary Report dated July 15, 2022 with a slight revision to the wording of condition 13 as there will be minimal environmental impact and subject to the review and approval of EPB Staff.
In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Shemitz, Tessier, and Schneider
Opposed: None                     Abstaining:
None                Not Voting:
None
#2022-13 – 46 Shagbark Road – Lot 6 – Northeast Generator for Livigni:  To install a generator proximate to wetlands and watercourses areas on property situated within the drinking water supply watershed of the Mianus River East Branch. The property is situated in the cul-de-sac of Shagbark Road, approximately 525 feet north of the intersection of Shagbark Road and Old Long Ridge Road, and is identified as Lot 6, Account 003-3335, Card W-003, Map 14, Block 402, Zone RA-1, and is + 1.00 Acres.

In Attendance:
Karl Livigni, Owner
Discussion:  A summary of the application offered by Mr. Clausi on behalf of Environmental Analyst Lindsay Tomaszewski provided details of the project and impacts to the area from the work to be performed.
Mr. Stone asked the Board if there were any questions or comments.
Dr. Shemitz noted that this application is an example of a de minimis impact activity and suggested that in the future the board should find a way to lessen the burden of staff and residents, but still meet the regulatory obligations.  Mr. Stone stated this is something Mr. Clausi is already working on. 

After hearing no other comments from the members, Mr. Stone asked Mr. Livigni if he had received the agenda summary report and if he had any concerns. Mr. Livigni stated he had no objection to the recommendations in the report.  
Mr. Stone then asked if there was anyone from the public that had any interest in this application.

Hearing no further comment, Mr. Stone called for a motion from the Board.

Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Ms. Tessier and second by Mr. Gambino, the Board voted to APPROVE EPB Permit No. 2022-13 with the 5 conditions outlined in the EPB Agenda Summary Report dated July 13, 2022 as there will be minimal environmental impact and subject to the review and approval of EPB Staff.
In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Shemitz, Tessier, and Schneider
Opposed: None                     Abstaining:
None                Not Voting:
None
#2022-15 – 333 Westover Road – Lot 3 – Rick & Patricia Servaitis:  To relocate the existing propane tank and construct a new fence proximate to a watercourse and wetlands on a property located within the drinking water supply watershed of the Mianus River. The property is situated on a corner lot along the east side of Westover Road and the north side of West View Lane, and is identified as Lot 3, Account 001-5448, Card E-025, Map 108, Block 368, Zone RA-1, and is + 1.3700 Acres.

In Attendance:
Rick Sirvaitis, Owner 




   Debra Tandet, 66 West View Lane
Discussion:  A summary of the application offered by Mr. Clausi on behalf of Environmental Analyst Jaclyn Chapman provided details of the project and impacts to the area from the work to be performed.
Mr. Stone asked the Board if there were any questions or comments.
The members voiced no concerns about the relocation of the propane tank before turning their attention to the 6-foot high stockade fence proposed along the eastern property line.

Ms. Tessier asked how far apart the fence posts will be. Mr. Clausi answered that stockade fence panels are usually about eight to ten feet long, but asked the property owner to describe their plan.  Mr. Sirvaitis stated the fence he would like to install consists of eight foot long panels. 

Ms. Tessier asked if it is possible for the sections to be longer so posts do not have to be placed in the wetland, questioned the proposed 6” ground clearance height of the fence panels, and expressed a concern regarding how large animals will be able pass from one side of the fence to the other.
Mr. Sirvaitis stated the rails are 16 feet long and believed it therefore may be a possible to reduce the number of posts in the wetland. Mr. Sirvaitis noted a 6” gap under the fence will accommodate the passage of small animals and growth of vegetation. He also informed the Board that he does not plan to install the fence all the way to the northeast and southeast corners of the property but will leave about a foot at each end unfenced.   

Mr. Romas asked for more information about a photograph of sneakers and other debris that was submitted with the application.  Mr. Sirvaitis stated he retrieved these items while cleaning debris out of the wetland and one of the reasons he wants to install a fence is to avoid future dumping.
A general discussion ensued in which members stated their concerns about the location, materials, configuration, and ground clearance of the fence.  Suggestions made included leaving the portions of the property line which cross the wetland unfenced, using split rail fencing to cross the wetlands, raising the fence panels more than 6” to allow larger animals to pass beneath it, and installing a discontinuous fence with the portions that cross the wetland set back from the fencing adjacent to the property line in the non-wetland areas to provide paths for larger animals to get through the fence.
Mr. Stone asked if anyone from the public had comments they wished to make regarding this application.

Debra Tandet, the easterly neighbor of the applicant, had many comments opposing the proposed fence.  She stated it would affect her property and that Mr. Sirvaitis’ survey was incorrect. 

At the conclusion of the discussion, Mr. Stone polled the Board to get a sense of how each member wished to proceed with the application.  Their consensus was to devise conditions of approval to address the concerns raised about the wetland impact of a continuous fence.  Dr. Shemitz stated she would abstain from voting because she had missed much of the discussion due to an unstable internet connection.
Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Mr. Gambino and second by Mr. Schneider, the Board voted to APPROVE EPB Permit No. 2022-15 with the 12 conditions outlined in the EPB Agenda Summary Report dated July 15, 2022 and with an additional condition that a final construction plan shall be submitted showing the sections of fence which cross the wetland separate from and set back four feet from the non-wetland fencing along the eastern property line, with staff review and approval of this plan required prior to installation of the fence, as there will be minimal environmental impact and subject to the review and approval of EPB Staff.
In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Schneider
Opposed:
Tessier
Abstaining:
Shemitz
Not Voting:
None
· SITE PLAN REVIEWS: None.
· SUBDIVISION REVIEWS: None.
· SHOW CAUSE HEARINGS/ENFORCEMENT:
146 Minivale Road

Lot 3

Muralles
Failure to correct Violations. 

In Attendance: No one 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Clausi informed the Board that he is meeting with the owners’ engineer John Mallozzi at 9:00 am on July 22, 2022.  He added that the additional enforcement actions authorized by the Board at the June meeting will be implemented if the information needed by the members to craft an Order to correct the violations is not submitted by the end of July.  
· OTHER BUSINESS: 
In response to a request made by Chairman Stone, Mr. Clausi gave a brief overview of initiatives and projects he has begun or plans to pursue on behalf of the Board.  Items mentioned included updating the EPB Regulations; streamlining administrative procedures and the flow of reviews through the office; and improving public access to EPB records by digitizing the EPB files and requiring applicants to provide PDFs along with paper copies of their submissions. 
· ADJOURN:
Motion/Vote:  Upon a motion by Ms. Tessier and second by Mr. Gambino, the Board voted to ADJOURN the Regular Meeting of June 16, 2022.

In Favor:
Stone, Gambino, Shemitz, Tessier, and Schneider 
Opposed: None                     Abstaining:
None                Not Voting:
None
Meeting adjourned at 9:04 p.m.
Gary H. Stone, Chairman

Environmental Protection Board
9/22/2022

